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On Thursday, September 12, 2002, NASA lost one of its finest, Pamela Louise Mountjoy. Pam was one of those rare individuals who comes along only once in a lifetime. Educated as an elementary educator with a keen interest in aeronautics and space inspired by her father, she exemplified the vision in each of us -- of a teacher and her love for her students and learning and as a classroom teacher, she developed a love for NASA. 

During the summer of 1984, as the 114 finalists from the Teacher in Space Program convened in Washington, DC, Pam came to NASA with an offer ... she would like to volunteer to work with us in any way that she might assist. Who had ever heard of such a thing ... a teacher with her summer free volunteering to work for no pay? Thus began Pam's lasting impact on all of us. 

That fall, Pam was employed as a member of our Oklahoma State University Team to assist with the Teacher in Space Program, doing everything from copying to program management. As we gathered in January 1986 at Orlando and Kennedy Space Center to embark on a higher mission for education, Pam's behind the scenes work with Christa McAuliffe, Barbara Morgan and the other finalists was fall steam ahead. Then the unimaginable happened and we lost Challenger and her crew. 

The next several months produced a professional woman, savvy in protocol, wise in politics, and earnest in her desire to help build NASA's education program into the best program in the federal government. What started with Christa would be carried on with Barbara. After Challenger, Pam organized and coordinated Barbara's speaking schedule to educators throughout our country, traveling with Barbara and being the person behind NASA's spokesperson during this most difficult time in NASA's history. It was here that she met and "worked" with the National educational leadership that would become so important to the development of our educational efforts. It was also during this time that she supported the creation of the Teacher in Space Foundation, the beginnings of the Challenger Center, and the establishment of NASA's network with the Teacher in Space Ambassadors. 

From this unique and most challenging experience came the suggestion that we should develop a closer working relationship with the Astronaut Corps. After much discussion over the period of one year, Pam led the effort to establish a NASA Headquarters satellite office for education at the Lyndon B. Johnson Space Center within the Astronaut Corps. Today it is this Teaching From Space Office that coordinates all in-flight educational activities on the Space Shuttle and the International Space Station, from EarthKAM and amateur radio to school and museum downlinks. 

In 1991, Pam received one of her most coveted treasures -- her NASA badge. She became a civil servant within the Educational Affairs Division, Elementary and Secondary Programs Branch. She continued to work with Barbara, as now Barbara was back in McCall, ID teaching part-time and working with NASA "full-time". 

Pam's influence on NASA's education programs and its staff was underway. From the perspective of her elementary background she keenly observed NASA's lack of programs and curriculum support materials for elementary teachers. 

She advanced the idea of "NASA Education Workshops for Elementary School Teachers (NEWEST)." We began hiring educators with an elementary background on our staff and throughout NASA. As important, our strategic thinking for program implementation was shifting from high school to elementary and middle school. 

Next she undertook the "professionalizing" of the Educator Resource Center Network (ERCN). What started as a new initiative a couple of years earlier, the ERCN had fallen into disrepair and was in need of direction. Pam single-handedly led the way to make this program a significant asset of today's NASA Education Program -- one that no longer was a distribution center in each state for NASA's education publications - but now a collection of over 70 centers throughout the Nation that provide educators advanced professional development on the use of NASA's print, multi-media and web- based educational materials that support state curriculum standards.
Along with establishing and professionalizing the ERCN came the vision to develop some "signature" NASA curriculum supplements. Beginning first with the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics (NCTM), Pam led our effort to bring educators 'involved in writing the math standards to work with NASA over a three-year period. They would produce much-needed documents by the math community that showed concrete examples of how to implement the math standards using NASA content. Mission Mathematics became the first NASA educational curriculum supplement that was "One NASA" ... integrating the content of all enterprises into one educational supplement targeted to all teachers of K-12 mathematics. 
But her efforts didn't end here. Next on the agenda was the idea to expand beyond the traditional subjects of mathematics, science and technology. Understanding the close linkage between NASA's Earth Science Program and the newly released geography standards Pam launched, Mission Geography. Just completed, this instructional supplement is formatted on a CD and integrates a professional development component with its national implementation strategy. 
Pam's leadership in curriculum support and dissemination not only focused on curriculum supplements, but also focused on the infrastructure. She ensured NASA had information for public mail, litho's and bookmarks for handouts, and worked with HQ's and Center personnel to create an agencywide inventory of publications. Perhaps more important, in consultation with the agency printing office, she led the development of the first curriculum support product and dissemination guide that outlines agencywide policy and procedures governing the production of education materials. 

However, Pam's leadership in curriculum support and dissemination did not end here. Pam was a "systems thinker," seeing opportunity to further NASA's education mission in everything she touched. Thus, NASA's presence at educational conferences was a gold mine waiting to be discovered. Over the years she persistently brought NASA's presence at the national mathematics, geography, science, and technology conferences to a "One NASA" professional level. Working throughout each year, common themes and strategies were established, general and concurrent sessions identified, always with the educational need as expressed by each association being the driver for NASA's presence. 

Pam's final contribution to NASA was her keen recognition of the potential of engaging science centers and museums in our educational efforts. Before it became an accepted community for our programs, she worked behind the scenes with science centers, museums directors, and professional association leadership to devise a formal relationship between NASA and the informal education community. A signed Memorandum Of Understanding now in place is guiding efforts today to further expand NASA's reach to American youth. 

All of these accomplishments serve merely to highlight some of the visible contributions Pam gave to NASA and the educational community. However, it was those less visible contributions that will always define her as a person. Whether it was remembering your birthday, bringing candy for exhibit set-up, or a gift to your son or daughter for no special reason, Pam was a most special person. In any conversation, she would remind you of things that needed to be done, could give you suggestions on linking your activity to others, always envisioning how all the parts came together toward a common One-NASA vision. 

Yes, Pam was truly one of NASA's finest. On August 1, 2002, Pam was recognized by NASA with an honor that is reserved for those whose contribution is so significant that any other form of recognition is inadequate - the NASA Distinguished Service Medal. Personally approved by the NASA Administrator, it reads: 
"In recognition of your leadership and excellence in NASA's Education Program that has touched the lives of America's educators and students and enabled this Agency to inspire the next generation of explorers." 

Pam, we all know you have embarked on a new voyage, a new challenge. I am sure you're beginning to organize that special place to which we all return. We know that your professional contributions to NASA will have a lasting impact, and your personal warmth and thoughtfulness will always be a part of each of us. For today, we celebrate you, and remember you with laughter, stories, and probably a few tears. Tomorrow, we will follow your lead, and get on with making a difference in the lives of the students and educators of our great Nation. 
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